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The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

With this letter, I am transmitting my governance plan for the Veterans, Seniors and Human Services Levy (VSHSL). Ordinance 18555, enacted last month, placed the VSHSL on this year’s November ballot and required this plan.

I appreciate and thank the volunteer members of the current levy’s Veterans Citizen Oversight Board (VCOB) and the Regional Human Services Board (RHSB) for contributing their insight and advice to the development of this proposed governance plan. The boards have been integral to the accomplishments and stewardship of the Veterans and Human Services Levy (VHSL) over the past 12 years. Board members’ perspectives significantly shaped this proposal. I also appreciate and thank the members of the King County Veterans Advisory Board who joined with their colleagues from the VCOB to consider whether and how to integrate King County’s two resident boards that deal with matters affecting veterans. Their insights and analysis were also essential to crafting this plan. 

This plan creates three new boards, reflecting the structure of the levy presented by Ordinance 18555. Each board has a specific duty to oversee VSHSL expenditures for one of the levy’s three priority populations: veterans and military servicemembers and their respective families, seniors and their caregivers, and vulnerable populations in King County. Each board also has a general charge to advise the County on matters and policies affecting each of the levy’s three priority populations. Three members from each board will form the VSHSL Executive Committee. The Executive Committee will advise the County on matters affecting the VSHSL as a whole, oversee the VSHSL’s technical assistance and capacity building funds, and annually report on the VSHSL fiscal and performance management.

My plan will integrate the two veterans’ boards, elevating and strengthening veterans’ voices in King County. Both of our County’s veterans’ boards have a proud tradition of effective resident involvement in, and oversight of, King County’s investments in veterans. Integration of the boards builds upon these traditions and mirrors the ongoing integration of veterans’ services and programming in King County. We have known since our 2013 Regional Veterans Initiative that system fragmentation is a challenge that we must solve for veterans, and integrating oversight of veterans’ programs will promote this goal. Members from both veterans’ boards formed a workgroup that agreed on the proposed structure featured in my plan, which will maintain the boards as separate entities but fully integrate their memberships. 

The governance plan creates a new board to oversee VSHSL investments in seniors and to advise the County on matters of healthy aging. Seniors are a rapidly growing segment of King County and its communities. Nearly one-quarter of all King County residents are seniors now, and it is appropriate that seniors should have a resident advisory board and a voice in the oversight of the VSHSL’s investments for seniors. To promote coordination with the Advisory Council for Aging and Disability Services, my plan proposes that two members of the new VSHSL senior board will be nominated by the Advisory Council. 

Continuing the strong work and invaluable contributions of the current levy’s human services board is essential, so this plan proposes a board to continue that tradition. The new human services board that I propose retains the current human services board’s structure and adds three new positions, two of which would be nominated by Seattle and the Sound Cities Association.

This governance plan furthers the goals of the King County Strategic Plan, particularly the Health and Human Potential Goal to “provide opportunities for all communities and individuals to realize their full potential,” and Objective 4 to “ensure a network of integrated and effective health and human services is available to people in need.” It also engages the Equity and Social Justice Strategic Plan to eliminate racially disparate health and human services outcomes in King County by investing in community partnerships and creating boards that can more fully reflect the rich diversity of King County.

It is estimated that this plan required 60 hours, costing $3,083 to produce.

Please feel free to contact Adrienne Quinn, Department of Community and Human Services Director, at 206-263-9100 with any questions that you may have.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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